HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, March 31, 2009

5:30 pm

In attendance were: Pam Whitaker, Mimi Roberson, Doug Zehner, Ferd Belz, Rick Wells, Bill Murray, Al Davis, Molly Markert, Charles Brantigan, Paul Burns, Paul Benington, Brad Cameron, Michael Henry, Kim Kucera, John Collison, Jonathan Brahmer, Mike Zoellner, Dave Walstrom, Jay Semsn, Tom Currigan, Dave Engelken and Rob Jaramillo.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. The minutes of the February 24th meeting were read and approved as written.

St. Joseph Hospital Expansion: Mr. Bill Murray, the CEO of the Sisters of Charity of Leavenworth spoke at this meeting. It was announced that St. Joseph Hospital had acquired not only the property on the east side of Ogden but also on the west side. It appears that Trammell-Crowe, after all the work that has been done with sub-committees and planning staff, was unable to find the funding to complete its project and, therefore, the property was sold to St. Joseph Hospital. As a result of that, the whole question of land use planning and blocking of buildings for the new St Joseph Hospital needs to be redefined. Mr. Murray pledged his organization’s commitment to working with the neighborhood in planning this development. He noted that he is here for the mediation of the law suit between the Board of Exempla and the Sisters of Charity. This should be resolved shortly. He is unable to comment on the position taken at this meeting or its expected outcome. He is also unwilling to commit to what is going to happen to Tammen Hall at the present time. He points out in questions and discussion that in spite of the economic turndown, there is enough money to carry out this project. As one wag put it, “the sisters seem immune to market forces.”
St. Joseph Hospital Shuttle: It is noted that there might be money in the Federal stimulus package to allow grant funding of the shuttle. The shuttle is operating currently under the auspices of St. Joseph Hospital. Tom Currigan from Kaiser reports that his legal people tell him that he is not allowed to provide a shuttle service at the Downtown Campus unless he provides shuttles elsewhere. He, too, is interested in the possibility that there might be a grant dedicated to this particular shuttle. Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center reports that it has purchased an eco-pass for each of its employees based on the survey of its employees’ needs. Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center will revisit the issue of funding the shuttle next year.
Proposed Redevelopment of 1618 Lafayette Street: There has been little change on this proposed development. The neighborhood organization has been working with Glenn Sibley of Fleisher, Smyth, Brokaw. That organization is thinking about building residences in that neighborhood for healthcare professionals. There have been drawings proposed and additional owners involved in the effort. There is an ongoing attempt to obtain consensus.
Red Peaks’ Request to Close Alleys: The Forum had proposed a no fee alley closure be established in the interest of public safety with formal alley vacation being delayed until there is some project proposed. The City Attorney then cited Red Peaks for not keeping the alley open. Currently the alley is open between 18th and 19th, and it is consensus that no further efforts should be made by the Organization to achieve the no fee alley closure. There is a conditional use permit which allows parking on that property. It is planned that trees will be planted as required in May.

Planned Parenthood Redevelopment: There was a neighborhood meeting on February 16. Six were in favor, 13 were opposed and seven abstained. The organization if now trying to redevelop the plan for four stories rather than five. It has hired CRL to be its advocates. It is clear that there is significant opposition to the zoning exception. There have been no changes in conditions documented and no good reason has been presented why the property recently zoned OD-9 should be rezoned removing the overlay zoning.

Draft of the New Zoning Code: Mike Henry described and distributed the current draft of the new zoning code so that everyone could read it carefully while the meeting was in progress. He pointed out that hospitals become part of campus zoning, and there is a master plan required. There has been a survey of each block in the City trying to establish a context for purposes of the zoning map. There will be a variety of meetings held to inform the community of the plans, and Mike Henry encourages us to all attend.

21st Avenue Ashtray: A brief discussion was held concerning the 21st Avenue ashtray, and there was a renewed commitment to do something about that. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum 
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